Minutes of the 27th Ordinary Meeting of the Human Rights Commission


Thursday 26th June 2003, 10.30am

Card Room St. Stephen's Green Club, Dublin 2

PRESENT 

Commissioners

Maurice Manning (president) Olive Braiden

Michael Farrell

Jane Liddy

Mervyn Taylor

Robert Daly

Nuala Kelly

Tom O'Higgins

Fionnuala Ni Aolain Katherine Zappone

Martin Collins

Gerard Quinn

Suzanne Egan

Staff 
Alpha Connelly (Chief Executive)

Gavin McSpadden (General Administrator)

Apologies William Binchy Clodach McGrory
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1.

Minutes of the 26th Ordinary Meeting of the Commission

1.1

The minutes were agreed subject to the following amendment:

· In the 3rd line of paragraph 5.10, by the deletion of the word "next"
2.

2.1

3.

3.1

3.2

3.3

3.4

"

Matters Arising from the Minutes

No matters arose

Report of the Chief Executive

The chief executive presented her written report.

The chief executive informed the meeting that the offer of appointment to the position of Administrator (Finance and Human Resources) had been declined and ​that it would therefore be necessary to re-advertise the position.
.

The chief executive also informed the meeting that she was dealing with the matters raised by an unsuccessful applicant for the position of Senior Caseworker. It was noted that the person concerned had copied to all Commissioners correspondence in this regard with the President of the Commission, and it was agreed that the chief executive rather than individual Commissioners would' correspond with this person.

The chief executive informed the meeting that the lease of the new premises at Jervis House would have to be sealed and the seal authenticated by the President and a member of staff of the Commission. She requested that authority be given to herself and the general administrator to act in this regard. This was agreed and it was also agreed that any other member of the Commission could authenticate the seal on the Presidents behalf.

3.5

The chief executive circulated a note from the Law Society inviting the Commission to co-sponsor a conference in November, which was provisionally entitled" New Human Rights Legislation". It is envisaged that the conference would cover such topics as the European Convention on Human Rights Bill, the EU Charter and the All Ireland Charter. It was agreed in principle that the Commission would participate and the President is to nominate two Commissioners to act as liaison.

3.6

A letter from the ISPCC was circulated at the meeting requesting information outlining our support for a legal ban on physical punishment. It was agreed that the chief executive would draft a reply for the President's approval in light of the Commission's discussion. It was agreed that the letter would refer to the case of A V the United Kingdom and would enclose a copy of our strategic plan.

3.7

The chief executive reported that she had attended the launch of the Democracy Commission on the 24th of June and that further information was available from the general office on file 8.3.
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3.8

3.9

" ~'

4.

4.1

4.2

4.3

The chief executive brought to the Commissions attention the National Economic and Social Forum Report on Lesbian, Gay and Bisexual People. The chief executive noted that the report recommended that the Human Rights Commission should consider the area. 

A copy of the report is available on file 7.9.

The chief executive noted that the Immigrant Council of Ireland were launching their handbook on Immigrants Rights and Entitlements the following Tuesday. The President informed the meeting that he would attend.

Matters for Mention by the President

The President informed Commissioners of their obligations in relation to a Register of Commissioners Interests. He indicated to the meeting that he would have a draft register available in the near future.

The President reported that he had met with the Inspector of Prisons and Places of Detention and had been invited to attend with the Inspector on prison visits.

It was agreed that this should commence on a trial basis and it was noted that the President would attend as President of the Human Rights Commission so as to maintain independence from the Inspector.

In relation to the proposed changes in defamation legislation the President noted that he had received a copy of the report on the matter prepared under the Chairmanship of Hugh Mohan SC, The President informed the meeting that the matter was now in its consultation process and that the views of the Commission were being sought. It was agreed that the following Commissioners would liaise in order to prepare a draft submission and that the President would convene a meeting of the group.

1. The President 

2. Mervyn Taylor 

3. Michael Farrell 

4. Gerard Quinn

4.4

A letter from Professor William Shabas of NUIG was circulated prior to the meeting inviting the Commission to meet at the Human Rights Centre in Galway and offering to organise other events around any suitable date. This was approved in principle with the matter being referred to the Committee on Approach to Work. '

4.5

The President raised with Commissioners the possibility of having an Autumn Meeting of the Commission, which would concentrate on the working of the Commission rather than the normal agenda items. It was agreed to refer the matter to the Committee on Approach to Work.
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5.

Reports from Committees

(i)

Racism Committee

5.1

Michael Farrell reported that the final version of the CERD document was agreed and would be printed by the southern Commission and launched prior to the UK CERD report on the 6th of August. Martin Collins reported that the first Draft of the Irish Government CERD report was now available.

5.2

In relation to the co- hosted seminars on Racism and the Media with Amnesty International (Irish Section), Michael Farrell informed the meeting that the conference was valuable in terms of content and networking. In relation to the other two seminars we are to co-host with Amnesty International he reported that the Committee are to revisit the topic, including the area of costing.

5.3

A meeting has been scheduled between the Racism Committee and the Immigrant Council of Ireland and the Migrant Worker Centre.


Michael Farrell reported that the Racism Committee had four research proposals, ' which would be sent to the Research Committee. He reported that the Joint Committee proposals had been shelved by the Joint Committee so as to investigate the area further.

5.4

5.5

The National Action Plan Against Racism document is available from the Department of Justice web site and Michael Farrell reported that on first inspection it looked good.

(ii)

Casework Committee

5.6

Revised Terms of Reference were circulated prior to the meeting with two new additions marked in bold. It was agreed that the President would consult with the Senior Caseworker as to the form of report to be presented at plenary in relation to cases considered. It was noted that having regard to the Casework Committee Terms of Reference it was not necessary for the Plenary to approve Utese decisions -merely to note them. It was agreed that the seven cases mentioned by the President as having been decided by the Casework Committee would be carried forward to the next meeting.

5.7

The President informed the meeting that there had been 116 requests to the Commission so far with a large number (50) being lodged this year. 
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5.8

5.9

5.10

5.11

5.12

5.13

It was agreed that the following Commissioners would joint the Casework Committee: -


1. Nuala Kelly 

2. Mervyn Taylor

(iii)

CEDA W Committee

Katherine Zappone reported that the Committee had met and considered her paper on the Government Progress Report, which has been delivered to the United Nations and logged as of the 10 of June. She is also to discuss the matter with the Women's Human Rights Project to ensure there is no overlap in terms of their report. She also informed the meeting the Committee would be putting proposals to the Research Committee with a view to assisting its report.


. '

"

With regard to the extension of the terms of reference of the CEDA W Committee draft revised terms of reference were circulated prior to the meeting and were approved with one minor amendment.

(iv)

Committee on Approach to Work

Katherine Zappone reported that the Committee had not met but that she had met with the President and discussed the Consultation Process.

(v)

Research Committee

Jane Liddy reported that the Committee would hopefully present draft directions for plenary approval at its next meeting. She informed the meeting that the matters which were presently before the Committee for consideration were the proposals from the Racism Committee and her own paper on Prostitutes which the Plenary had previously referred to the Research Committee. It was noted that the CEDA W Committee would also be making proposals.

A request from Katherine Zappone that she would no longer be a member of this Committee was acceded to.

(vi)

Section 24 Committee

The chief executive reported that this Committee had met on the 25th of June and considered the format of the draft submission. In consequence the following is to be the format of the submission: ​

1. Introduction

2. The Effectiveness of the Commission 

3. The Effectiveness of the Functions of the Commission

4. Conclusions and Summary of Recommendations

"
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      5.14
She further reported that the Committee would meet again the following day, and said that it was hoped to circulate a draft for the consideration of Commissioners shortly thereafter

6.

Reports from Meetings and Conferences
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6.1

6.2

6.3

6.4

6.5

Nuala Kelly reported on a briefing session held by the NCCRI on the Employment Permits Bill. She suggested that the Commission should be involved in any further session that may occur.

Michael Farrell reported on a conference he had attended in Belfast entitled" Judges and Lawyers in Transition - Human Rights and Legal Culture". The papers from this conference are available from the office should anyone wish to have a copy.

In relation to the drafting session in New York on the proposed UN Convention on Persons with Disabilities, Gerard Quinn reported that it had gone quite well with the United States not appearing to be averse to such a convention.

Gerard Quinn reported on the disability conference facilitated by NUIG and UCD~ which was addressed by the Mexican Ambassador.

Tom O'Higgins reported that he had attended a conference entitled "Economic Development and Human Rights" hosted by Enterprise Ireland and the Human Rights Section of NUIG.

A paper by Michael Farrell had been circulated previously and he spoke to it. After discussion it was agreed in principle that we would become a designated body under the Act but that in practical terms it was not feasible until the Commission office became fully operational It was agreed that, for the present, we would make enquiries in relation to the lead in period and as to when the

8.1

8.

7.1

7.

Update on the Report on Older People in Long Stay Care

Jane Liddy informed the meeting that ten replies had been received. She noted that all were positive with the exception of response of the Department of Health and Children and a couple that expressed disappointment that there had not been more emphasis on Alzheimer’s. She informed the meeting that the advisory group dealing with the matter would meet again shortly to consider what further steps might be taken to further the project. The President took opportunity to congratulate Commissioner Liddy on the work done to date. 

Freedom of Information Act


Minister for Finance would be designating new bodies. The matter is then to be revisited at a later date.


       5.15
As the report is due to be submitted to the Government by 24 July 2003, it was agreed to bring the next meeting of the Commission forward to Friday, 18 July 2003.

9.0

Terms of Reference of Economic Social and Cultural Rights Committee

9.1

Draft terms of reference by Katherine Zappone together with a paper by
.

Fionnuala Ni Aohtin was circulated. The draft terms of reference were approved and the Committee is to comprise of the following members: ​

1. Katherine Zappone (Convenor) 2. Suzanne Egan

3. Gerard Quinn

4. Martin Collins

5. Nuala Kelly

10.0

Referred General Schemes on Proposed Legislation

10.1

It was agreed that the Schemes would be referred by the Chief Executive for further examination to the Senior Policy and Legislation Review Officer when he took up duties with the Commission.

11. 
    Immigration Bill

11.1

It was noted that the Committee on Justice, Equality, Defence and Women's Rights had taken this bill the previous Tuesday despite requests to defer its consideration of the matter. It was agreed that Suzanne Egan would draft a press statement for the Presidents signature. 

Items for Inclusion on the Agenda of the Next Meeting

12.0

· Section 24 Report

13.0

13.1

, ..

..

AOB

As there was no other business the meeting ended at approximately 1.30pm
